COUNCIL ON CURRICULAR PROGRAMS AND INSTRUCTION

Thursday, 24 January 2019
Horrabin Hall 1 – 3:30 p.m.

M I N U T E S

MEMBERS PRESENT: A. Hardeman, B. Intrieri, T. Lough, E. Mannion, D. Levchenko (SGA), E. Shupe, S. Szyjka, T. Walters
Ex-officio: D. Williams, M. Mossman

MEMBERS ABSENT: E. Go, L. Hemphill, J. Lin,

GUESTS: Victoria Baramidze, Dennis DeVolder, Denise Gravitt, Jonathan Hammersley, Kyle Mayborn, Jim McQuillan, Lorette Oden, Linda Prosise, Scott Walker

I.	Consideration of Minutes

A. 29 November 2018

MINUTES APPROVED AS DISTRIBUTED

II. Announcements

A. New Approved Honors Courses

1. GH 299, Renaissance Florence, The City as Text, 1 s.h.
2. GH 299, Mindfulness Fundamentals, 1 s.h.
3. GH 301, A Survey of the Literature of the Harlem Renaissance, 3 s.h.

Chairperson Hardeman explained that courses approved by the Honors Council are provided to CCPI as a courtesy; CCPI does not officially approve or disapprove these new courses, but members can comment on or raise questions about the courses at this time.

III. Old Business – None 

IV. New Business

A. Curricular Requests from the School of Law Enforcement and Justice Administration

1.	Request for Change of Major

a.	Fire Protection Services

	Motion: To approve the change of major (Walters/Shupe)

	Fire Science professor Scott Walker explained the major change is needed to accommodate the new FS course that was approved at the November CCPI meeting.

	MOTION APPROVED 5 YES – 0 NO – 1 AB

B. Curricular Requests from the Department of Psychology

1.	Request for New Minor

	a.	Mental Health

	Motion: To approve the new minor (Walters/Shupe)

	Ms. Williams pointed out that the list of directed electives includes some courses that are not 3 s.h., so rather than “choose three courses from among the following,” the instruction should state “choose 9-10 s.h. from the following.” Ms. Prosise suggested that, instead, students can just be instructed to choose 9 s.h. because any extra semester hours that they may take would be considered open electives.

	Chairperson Hardeman asked if the department is phasing out the Psychology of Substance Abuse minor and whether this new minor will take its place; Psychology professor Jonathan Hammersley replied that this is correct. Chairperson Hardeman commended the broad range of letters of support from the Departments of Liberal Arts and Sciences, Nursing, Sociology and Anthropology, Health Sciences and Social Work, and Counselor Education. She remarked that Faculty Senate is very interested in developmental support and the rationale for new requests in this time of program cuts, so those types of questions may be more likely to come up in future. Dr. Hammersley stated that one of the goals for the new minor was to make it more multidisciplinary with more courses on diverse populations. Ms. Prosise stated that when the department is ready to phase out the Psychology of Substance Abuse minor, that can be accomplished by a memo to her in the Provost’s office spelling that out.

	Changes:
· Change title of PSY 251 to Personality and Adjustment.
· Change “Choose 3 courses from the following” in Directed Electives to “Choose 9 s.h. from the following.”
· Change semester hours for Directed Electives from 9-10 to just 9.
· Change total proposed semester hours for Directed Electives to 18.

	MOTION APPROVED WITH CHANGES 7 YES – 0 NO – 0 AB

C. Curricular Requests from the Department of Engineering Technology

1.	Requests for New Courses

a.	CSTM 234, Construction Systems and Concepts, 3 s.h.

	Motion: To approve CSTM 234 (Shupe/Walters)

	Change: Change “Option” to “option” in the Student Needs to be Served section.

	MOTION APPROVED WITH CHANGE 7 YES – 0 NO – 0 AB

b.	CSTM 434, Construction and Facilities Management Capstone, 3 s.h.

	Motion: To approve CSTM 434 (Shupe/Hardeman)

	Dr. Shupe asked if students minoring in Construction Management will take this same capstone course as well as those majoring in Construction Management. Engineering Technology professor Denise Gravitt responded that they can, but those minoring in Construction Management would have to talk to their advisors to make sure that they have taken the necessary prerequisite courses. Dr. Intrieri asked what the bottom line is in terms of what students will produce in this course. Dr. Gravitt responded that by the end of the course students should be able to express how all of their individual coursework comes together as the body of knowledge that a construction worker or those working in facilities management should have. She stated that this body of knowledge would include scheduling, maintenance, safety planning, and other aspects of construction management from a holistic standpoint. Dr. Intrieri asked if the end product of the course would be a final paper, portfolio, or presentation. Dr. Shupe remarked that a capstone course is thought of as a thesis or major project. Dr. Gravitt explained that the textbook supports the roles and responsibilities that students will have to know; students will have to complete a project involving scheduling and estimating, do a presentation, and complete a number of assignments involving skills they have learned in other classes. Dr. Intrieri remarked that these sound like pieces but not the integrated whole that the bottom line of a capstone experience should be. He asked if the projects will be things that students have already done in other classes. Dr. Gravitt responded affirmatively but added that students tend to compartmentalize knowledge and have not had a single course that forces them to consider all the aspects of safety, site planning, estimating, document reading, and presentation skills. She stated that CSTM 434 bring all of the individual components together into one experience, but it is up to the instructor how to achieve the competencies for the course, and the department cannot enforce whether this is achieved through multiple assignments. 

Chairperson Hardeman remarked that it sounds like one goal of the experience would be that students will be encouraged to make connections between the various steps so that it is a cumulative experience. Dr. Gravitt explained that students will receive a set of plans and specs and will have lessons in what a true construction site manager would do; everything that students have learned in isolation in intermediate courses will be included in this one class. She added that the course is intended to be taken in the fall or last spring semester before a student graduates. Dr. Intrieri related that in the Psychology capstone course there must be some measure of integration between the areas of psychology and a tangible product that the student produces to demonstrate that they have mastered the skills. He said that what he is hearing from Dr. Gravitt is that different pieces from different courses will be integrated, but there is no guarantee that another professor will run the class the same way that she would run it. Dr. Gravitt confirmed this is correct, adding that the department has had an adjunct teach the class the past two years, and that individual teaches it differently than she does. She explained that some programs have certificate exams as part of the capstone experience, but Construction Management does not have a certificate exam component. 

Dr. Intrieri stated that if different instructors are operating the course in different ways, that does not assure that the course is a capstone experience that is equivalent across the curriculum, which bothers him. He said that this would not necessarily be accepted as a capstone course in his college. Dr. Gravitt stressed that the course is supposed to comprise an integrated experience. Computer Sciences professor Jim McQuillan suggested that this might be able to be resolved by adding a sentence to the course description stating that “an integrated experience, such as a project, will be required,” but Dr. Gravitt said she would not feel comfortable changing the course description because she is not the instructor of record. Dr. Intrieri reiterated that the course seems to need a more unifying approach, and he finds that troubling. Chairperson Hardeman suggested that the course be changed from capstone to seminar, but it was pointed out that a seminar course already exists for CSTM.  

	Motion: To table CSTM 434 (Intrieri/Mannion)

	Dr. Gravitt asked if the course is being tabled because she will not change it to a seminar course or include a specific project assignment. Dr. Intrieri explained that the course lacks the needed level of specificity. He noted that students will be expected to take corequisite courses at the same time as taking CSTM 434, but that seems illogical if students are supposed to have mastered the skills in these courses before taking the integrated capstone course. Dr. Gravitt explained that students will always be taking courses at the same time as this course because the major attracts so many transfer students who come in on different schedules. She added that ideally students would take CSTM 434 in the fall, but it could get pushed back to the spring depending on students’ schedules. Dr. Szyjka remarked that a capstone course is taken last because it is a culminating experience of everything students have done up to this point; he would advise that the capstone course be the final piece. Chairperson Hardeman pointed out that it is outside the purview of CCPI to dictate when the department schedules the course. Dr. Gravitt related that the department is trying to offer the course for the first time in Spring 2020, but students may not be able to take it until that fall, depending on their sequence. Dr. Szyjka asked if there should be a number of hours taken by students before being able to take the capstone course; Dr. Gravitt replied that in her program the determination is based on knowledge rather than number of hours. She added that CCPI does not have a fixed definition of a capstone course.

After further discussion, CCPI and Dr. Gravitt agreed that the council’s concerns could be addressed be removing references to “capstone” course and adding a course objective specifying that “Students will complete assignments related to construction and/or facilities management projects.” 

	MOTION TO TABLE WITHDRAWN

	Changes: 
· Change title of course to Construction & Facilities Management.
· Change abbreviated title to CONSTR FAC MGT.
· Change Prerequisites to “Pre- or Corequisites CSTM 345, CSTM 430, CSTM 433; ET 346 or permission of instructor.”
· Add course objective to state that “Students will complete assignments related to construction and/or facilities management projects.”
· In Student Needs to be Served section, change “one capstone experience” to “one course experience.”
· Instead of saying that “CSTM 232, CSTM 334 were deleted,” say that they “will be removed from the program” since no actual courses will be deleted in conjunction with this request.
· Delete the statement under “Required for the Major” stating that “Course is offered as a capstone for the Construction Management Degree.”

	MOTION APPROVED WITH CHANGES 8 YES – 0 NO – 0 AB

		2.	Requests for Changes in Course Numbers and Prerequisites

Motion: To approve the changes in course numbers and prerequisites as a bundle (Intrieri/Walters)

a.	CSTM 230, Construction Documents and Plan Reading, 3 s.h.
				Current:	Prereq: None
Proposed:	Coreq: MATH 103 or permission of instructor

	Change: Add “None” as the Current Prerequisite.

b.	CSTM 345, Construction Scheduling, 3 s.h.
				Current:	Prereq: CSTM 334
Proposed:	Prereq or Coreq: CSTM 230, 234; Prereq: MATH 103 or permission of instructor

Changes:
· Change “Coreq CSTM 230, 234” to Prereq or Coreq: CSTM 230, 234, or permission of instructor”
· In the second sentence of the Rationale for Change, change “Students with work experience may be able to do well in CSTM 345 without course credit for CSTM 234…” to “…without having completed CSTM 234…”
	
c.	CSTM 430, Construction Estimating, 3 s.h.
				Current:	Prereq: CSTM 230, 301, or permission of instructor
Proposed:	Coreq: CSTM 230 or permission of instructor

d.	CSTM 448, Construction Occupational Safety, 3 s.h.
				Current:	CSTM 448
						Prereq: None

	Proposed:	CSTM 338
			Corequisite: CSTM 234 or permission of instructor

Changes:
· Add “None” as the Current Prerequisite.
· In last sentence of Rationale for Change, change “Adding CSTM 234 as a prerequisite…” to “Adding CSTM 234 as a prerequisite or corequisite…”

e.	CSTM 493, Internship, 3-12 s.h.
Current:	Prereq: Junior/senior standing; prerequisites as related to students’ technology option selected: ENG 280. A minimum GPA of 2.00, a minimum GPA 2.00 from courses completed within the major, and approval of program coordinator

Proposed:	Prereq: Junior/senior standing: ENG 280, CSTM 348. A Cumulative minimum GPA of 2.00, a minimum GPA 2.00 in the major/minor, and approval of department Chair

Changes:
· Change “Cumulative” in proposed perquisites to “cumulative.”
· Delete the last sentence of the Rationale for Change, “Only affects majors not minors.”

			MOTION APPROVED WITH CHANGES 8 YES – 0 NO – 0 AB

		3.	Request for Change of Minor

			a.	Construction Technology

	Motion: To approve the change of minor (Shupe/Intrieri)

	MOTION APPROVED 8 YES – 0 NO – 0 AB

		3.	Request for Change of Major

			a.	Construction Management

	Motion: To approve the change of major (Walters/Intrieri)

	Changes:
· Change title of CSTM 434 to Construction & Facilities Management.
· Change proposed open electives total to 0 s.h.
· Change total and proposed hours for the proposal to 132, total hours that can count toward Gen Ed and another category to 12, and total hours required to complete the program to 120.
· In Summary of Changes #11, change “Reduce Open Elective credit hours to 1,” to “Reduce Open Elective Credit Hours to 0.”

	MOTION APPROVED WITH CHANGES 8 YES – 0 NO – 0 AB

D. Curricular Requests from the School of Computer Sciences

1.	Request for New Course

	a.	CS 210, Python for Data Exploration, 3 s.h.

	Motion: To approve CS 210 (Shupe/Hardeman)

	MOTION APPROVED 8 YES – 0 NO – 0 AB

2.	Requests for New Minors

	a.	Algorithms and Data Management

	Motion: To approve Algorithms and Data Management minor (Shupe/Intrieri)

	Changes:
· Eliminate the Option Courses row on the chart and renumber the remaining rows.
· Move CS 114 to Directed Electives and indicate with a footnote that if students take CS 114 they must take it before they take CS 214
· Remove extra language by the Directed Electives heading since it will be no longer needed.
· Change Directed Electives semester hours in chart to 3.

	MOTION APPROVED WITH CHANGES 8 YES – 0 NO – 0 AB

	b.	App Development

	Motion: To approve App Development minor (Intrieri/Shupe)

	Dr. McQuillan told CCPI that app development is a very hot topic right now, so students may want a minor that reflects that name. He added that students could take the Computer Science minor to get the same benefits, but they would not know which courses would specifically fit this area and they would not obtain the benefit of the name and content of this minor.

	MOTION APPROVED 8 YES – 0 NO – 0 AB

3.	Request for Change of Minor

	a.	Computer Science

	Motion: To approve Computer Science minor (Intrieri/Mannion)

	Chairperson Hardeman asked if it is possible for students to take both CS 302 and CS 483 and get credit for both courses. Director of the School of Computer Sciences Dennis DeVolder responded there is a significant redundancy between the materials in these two courses, so in the current catalog the School does not allow students to take both of them. He added that there is not really any market for CS 483 anymore, and it is offered infrequently. After consultation, Dr. DeVolder decided to remove CS 483 as a choice for the proposed minor.

	Changes:
· Remove CS 483 from the proposed minor requirements column.
· Change the proposed hours for rows #1 and #2 from “same” to 9.
· Change the hours for CS 101 in the proposed column from “same” to 3.
· Change the hours for (CS 114 or 220 or 488) in the proposed column from “same” to 3.
· Change the note under the Computer Science Electives from “A total of 6 s.h. must be at the 300 level or above” to “All must be at the 300 level or above.”

	MOTION APPROVED WITH CHANGES 6 YES – 0 NO – 0 AB

E. Curricular Requests from the Department of Mathematics and Philosophy

		1.	Requests for New Courses

			a.	MATH 370, Financial Mathematics, 3 s.h.

	Motion: To approve MATH 370 (Shupe/Intrieri)

[bookmark: _GoBack]	Dr. Intrieri asked how MATH 370 differs from Finance courses offered by the Department of Finance and Accountancy. Department of Mathematics and Philosophy Chair Victoria Baramidze explained that the key difference is MATH 370 is a calculus-based course while none of the Finance courses require calculus. She added that in Finance courses students learn how to apply the formulas that are provided, but in MATH 370 students will develop those formulas and proofs. Dr. Baramidze told CCPI that she received a letter of support from the Chair of the Department of Finance and Accountancy that can be appended to the request as it goes forward to Faculty Senate. 

	MOTION APPROVED 7 YES – 0 NO – 0 AB

			b.	STAT 473, Nonparametric Statistical Methods, 3 s.h.

	Motion: To approve STAT 473 (Hardeman/Shupe)

	Chairperson Hardeman asked if other areas with statistics courses need to be consulted for letters of support. Dr. Intrieri remarked that there is no overlap at all with Psychology’s statistics course, and some of their students may be interested in taking it once it has a G added to it. Kyle Mayborn, representing the College of Arts and Sciences, observed that the course has been approved by their curriculum committee and faculty council. Chairperson Hardeman recommended that letters from Psychology, Sociology, and other areas with statistics courses would help avoid any conflict when the request goes before Faculty Senate as well as letting other areas know that this course has been developed and will become available to their students. 

	Dr. Intrieri asked if the department plans to include multivariate categorical methods as well. Dr. Baramidze responded that the plan is to request G designation eventually. She said the course is designed to span the gap for Economics students who often take STATS 471.

	MOTION APPROVED 7 YES – 0 NO – 0 AB

V.	Provost’s Report – None 

Motion: To adjourn (Walters)

The Council adjourned at 5:10 p.m.  

			Tracy Walters, Vice Chair

			Annette Hamm, Faculty Senate Office Manager and Recording Secretary
7

